January 21, 2021 meeting of the Monroe County Highway Committee


Meeting called to order at 9:03 a.m. by Chairperson Sharon Folcey.

Members present: Sharon Folcey, David Pierce, Alan McCoy, Remy Gomez and Nodji VanWychen.
Members absent: 
Others present:  Office Manager – Becky Pitel, Highway Commissioner - David Ohnstad, County Administrator – Tina Osterberg (via conference call), Fleet Manager – Bill Pieper and Project Manager -Tyson Langrehr.
1.  Period of Public Comment –None at this time.
2. Last Meeting Minutes-Motion to approve the minutes of the October 15, 2020 regular meeting made by David Pierce, seconded by Alan McCoy.  All ayes, motion carried.
 3.
 Vouchers presented as follows:
 

Month Vouchers (October12, 2020 thru January 15, 2021) -
$1,984,170.50
4.  Fleet Manager Report (Discussion)

Highway Commissioner David Ohnstad introduced Fleet Manager Bill Pieper to the committee.  Ohnstad furthered to explain that the department has 8 full time shop employees to include 5 mechanics, 1 welder, 1 inventory specialist and 1 facilities person that also plows.  Mr. Pieper began by stating that the department tries to replace 2 plow trucks and 1 construction unit a year working off of a 5 year plan.  Pieper distributed a copy of the projected replacement equipment for 2021.  Discussion arose about the customization of the sign truck.  Pieper stated that he feels that the department will have better luck purchasing the components needed for the sign truck and making the unit ourselves.  The benefit will be that we will already know and understand how the unit is put together when it comes to any needed repairs.  Sharon Folcey inquired as to when the department would be working on this unit.  Mr. Pieper stated that this will be a process and we will continue to work on the new sign truck unit throughout the year.  Commissioner Ohnstad expressed that every now and then we get surprised by the State of Wisconsin with traffic safety requirements.  As of right now, we have 2 attenuator trucks that are not rated for over 55 mph traffic zones.  We may have to look at delaying the scale installation in Tomah to adapt and adjust.  Fleet Manager Pieper explained to the committee that we have had more major repairs to our equipment, as the equipment is aging.  Ohnstad reinforced that this equipment is no good to the department when an engine or a transmission fails.  David Pierce inquired about leasing versus buying.  Ohnstad explained that these options can also impact our General Transportation Aids.  Mr. Pieper then moved on to discussing our present facilities.  As of right now, the Cashton location is in relatively good shape.  The Wilton shop has a cement block wall that is starting to flake, in which we may want to look at installing metal on the outside like we did in Cashton.  The Tomah salt dome will need to be shingled.  For the last couple of years, we have been patch fixing this roof.  Last, Pieper stated that we may want to consider an assessment of the Sparta shop vs rebuilding.  Ohnstad stated that we already have 60 acres on a prime location that we could utilize.  Remy Gomez stated that we would need to assess the costs.  Gomez likes the fact that this committee kicks around ideas instead of directing things.  Ohnstad stated that he would think it would cost $11 million plus to build this site.  Ohnstad inquired if the committee would like to meet with a design engineer to discuss the possibility of reconstructing the Sparta shop after COVID lapses.  The committee agrees that this would be a good idea.  It was further discussed that the heated loader shed at the sand pit location is very insufficient as well.  We may have to consider a new cold storage building with a loader bay, taking down 3 of the old buildings.
5.  Budget Amendment (Discussion & Decision)


Commissioner Ohnstad stated that the delivery of the two Patrol Trucks was originally programmed and budgeted in 2020.  Manufacturing delays have caused delivery to now be projected for February.  We are requesting the transfer of these funds from the 2020 fiscal year budget to the 2021 fiscal year budget in the amount of $250k.  Motion made by David Pierce to approve the budget adjustment as presented, seconded by Remy Gomez.  All ayes, motion carried.
6. CTH N Rehabilitation Project (Discussion & Decision)

7.  Bridge Replacements (Discussion & Decision)


The committee is going to discuss agenda items #6 and #7 together.  Highway Commissioner Ohnstad stated that in the 2021 operating budget and using the match from the Revolving Loan Fund project, we are looking at replacing 25 cross culverts on CTH N.  Presently we also have weight limits of 25 ton on bridge P41-106 on CTH M just north of Wilton over Sleighton Creek and P41-135 on CTH Z over Poe Creek, which we budgeted for replacement in the 2021 budget.  However, bridge P41-120 on CTH N over Spring Valley Creek, just north of CTH W is also restricted to 25 tons.  This is a single span bridge constructed in 1940 with an ADT of 96.  We are also recommending replacement of this bridge through the 2021 Operating Budget.  The cost of this bridge replacement will be applied to the local match for the CTH N Rehabilitation Project.  To comply with program guidelines, the Design Review Committee will need to select a design consultant for the project.  Motion made by Remy Gomez to replace all 3 bridges out of the 2021 Operating Budget, seconded by David Pierce.  All ayes, motion carried.  Ohnstad closed by stating that we will be asking for a smaller number of firms to design the CTH N Bridge and will be letting the bids for all three bridges this spring.  We will be taking out 2 box culverts and replacing with oversized culverts as well.
8.  CTH PC Preferred Design Option (Discussion & Decision)

Highway Commissioner Ohnstad stated that we hosted a public meeting last October to discuss the construction of CTH PC with the local residents to look for input and concern.  Ohnstad presented the committee with a copy of the desired plat for the CTH PC project.  He furthered to explain that we are not building this road to go faster but to travel safer.  Based on the comments received from the residents, we are looking at a 60 mph design speed.  The design cost does not change much from a 40 mph design speed to a 60 mph design speed.  This road does not qualify for the safety improvement program.  Ohnstad reviewed the plat page by page with the committee going over the slops and cut stations.  We will be pushing and filling a section around 500 feet with a bull dozer as well as looking at options for a speed advisory by the church.  A ROW acquisition agent will take care of the easements needed.  Ohnstad presented the committee with a list of easements needed at the 60 mph design speed.  The pavement will be going from 20 feet to 24 feet driving lanes with a 4 foot shoulder.  Chair Sharon Folcey inquired how many miles of road we are looking at reconstructing.  Ohnstad responded, “We are looking at about 2.3 miles”.  The cost estimate of this project will be over $900k without the design costs and row acquisition.  Motion made by David Pierce to approve the 60 mph design speed for CTH PC, seconded by Remy Gomez.  All ayes, motion carried.
9.  Contribution Dedication (Discussion & Decision)


Highway Commissioner David Ohnstad stated that we have received $6,475 from 5 north districts of the Cashton Area Amish Community for their buggy use to the roads.  Ohnstad would like to send them a thank you note and feels that this contribution should be dedicated to the CTH PC road project.  Motion made by Remy Gomez to apply this donation to the CTH PC project, seconded by David Pierce.  All ayes, motion carried.
10.   Commissioner Report (Discussion)
· We are looking at having a discussion with the Town of Clifton about realigning the intersection on CTH N at Lotus Avenue.  This will be at no cost to the Town of Clifton.
· We are delayed on CTH ET due to the railroads.  This was schedule to let in March of this year and now it will be March of 2022.  The Union Pacific Railroad now contracts their design review instead of reviewing them internally.  We have started with relocation orders for the utilities.  
· CTH ET (Nicholas Street to STH 21)-Commissioner Ohnstad stated that he had a chat with the City of Tomah yesterday in regards to this project. The county’s responsibility will be the 2 driving lanes.  The City of Tomah will be contracting for the design of the project due to the tie in with their utilities as well as the bike lanes and sewers.
· We are in process on the design for the CTH U Bridge, but waiting on the Village of Norwalk to decide which side of the street they want their sidewalk on.  We have encouraged the Village of Norwalk to consider a long term project for North Water Street abutting with the bridge.  The county highway department is paying for a design price to be produced for the Village of Norwalk, which we feel will benefit the CTH U bridge replacement.
· This past Tuesday we had an Operational Planning meeting on the CTH PP Bridge.  We meet with the township, DNR, utilities and SEH as we will need to establish a more formal detour.
· CTH O is also qualifying for a rural enhancements project.  There is a cluster area with crashes in which we will look at the curve to see if we can flatten it between US Hwy 12 and CTH EW.
11.  Set Next Month Meeting Date (Discussion & Decision)


February 18, 2021 at 9 a.m.  
7.  Future Agenda Items
Motion to adjourn at 11:32 a.m. by Nodji VanWychen, seconded by Remy Gomez.  All ayes, motion carried.
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